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	MINUTES OF THE ROYAL BRITISH LEGION
OXFORDSHIRE COUNTY
COMMITTEE MEETING
HELD ON 23 OCT 24 AT 2000hrs 
ONLINE



Present:
	
Anne Midwinter
	
County President
	
Y

	Peter Eldridge
	County Chairman
	Y

	Fiona Lovesey
	County Vice Chairman
	Y

	Tjark Andrews
	County Committee Member/County Standard Bearer
	Y

	Andrew Bowes
	County Treasurer/Committee Member
	Y

	Derek Bradshaw
	County Training Officer
	Y

	Peter Clarke
	County Parade Marshal
	Y

	Brian Leach
	County Committee Member
	      N

	Steve Kingsford
	County Committee Member
	N

	Rob Lovesey
	County Secretary
	Y

	Hugh Ashton Moore
	Membership Council Representative
	Y

	Chris Jones 
	Membership Engagement Manager (Central)
	N

	Lebo Nyoni
	Membership Engagement Officer 
	Y

	Yanto Evans
	Community Fundraiser 
	N



	Item
	Discussion/Decision
	Action

	
	Meeting Opened
The Chair opened the meeting at 2004hrs.  The Exhortation was spoken by the Chair.
	

	
	Apologies
a.  Yanto Evans
b.   Brian Leach
c.   Steve Kingsford
	

	
	Minutes of Previous Meeting – circulated prior to meeting.
The minutes of the previous meeting held on 14 Jul 24 were reviewed by the members of the Committee; passed as a true copy and signed by the Chair and Minuting Secretary.
Proposed:   Tjark Andrews
Seconded:   Fiona Lovesey
The vote was carried unanimously
	

	
	Matters Arising
· Release of job specifications and Terms of Reference new position incumbents.  The Chair informed the meeting that this was still on-going, and that he had had discussions with Alison Bun who confirmed to him that the TORs reported in the MHB are correct.
	
Chair




	
	Communications
· RBL Central News dated Aug 24 – distributed via email.
· RBL Central News dated Sep 24 – distributed via email.
· RBL Central News dated Oct 24 – distributed via email.
· Email from Bicester Gazette Editor 23 Oct – Oxfordshire Poppy Appeal
	


	
	County Chairman’s Report – Circulated prior to meeting.
Further to the Chair’s Report circulated prior to the meeting, the Chair informed the meeting that due to the hard work by the Chair, Treasurer and MEO the submissions of the Branch Accounts was currently at 89%.  The next step would be ensuring that the MS1s reach the same high level.
	



	
	Oxfordshire County and Branch Compliance Issues
· Heyford and District Branch – the process of changing from a Branch to a CSB is still on-going.
· Kidmore End – progress is being made to close the Branch down, with the MEO processing the paperwork to the MC. Additionally, the Chair and the Treasurer are seeing guidance to recuperate the Branch funds from Natwest.  As the sanctioned former Officials do not wish to cooperate.  Additionally, it is purported that the Branch Standard was parade at the Nov 23 Kidmore End Remembrance Service; there are concerns that this may occur again this year.  The Chair and CPM has contacted the NPM and Ceremonial Working Group for assistance in retrieving the Standard either to be laid up or held by the County Ceremonial Team.
· Marston – this Branch has now been officially closed.
	



	
	Oxfordshire County Plan
The Chair and Secretary will be producing an updated version of the County Plan ahead of the County Conference where the Chair will present.
	


	
	[bookmark: _Hlk174783162]County Committee Appointments
The Chair stated that at the County Conference on the 01 Feb 24 he will standing down.  The County receive a nomination from the Chipping Norton Branch for the role, Steve Kingsford.  Steve will assume the role as Chair following the end of the 100th County Conference.  In the meantime, however Steve has been asked to join the Committee as a co-opted member (with voting rights – this does not affect his role as Branch Chair for Chipping Norton until 01 Feb 24).  The Chair proposed the co-option of Steve Kingsford.
Proposed:  Pete Eldridge
Seconded: Fiona Lovesey
The vote was carried unanimously

The Chair further announced the appointment of Brian Leach, already a committee member, to the role of County Recruitment Officer.
Proposed:  Pete Eldridge
Seconded:  Derek Bradshaw
The vote was carried unanimously
	

	
	Treasurers Report – circulated prior to meeting.
The Treasurer summarised his written report:
· The County General Account is £7800.00
· The County Accounts were examined, and the return made within the 30 Sep deadline 
· A method for transferring funds between County BFI accounts has been agreed with Branch Accounts in Haig House with the Branch accounts team acting as the Counter Authoriser. 
· Assured that Carterton BFI will be removed from the County BFI list and formally returned Carterton – not happened yet   
· Haig House has announced that the Lloyds Bank Online Banking is now live. The County has a registration with two online Signatories   
· Head Office Finance team have confirmed that BFI transfers for the Poppy Appeal can be referenced with the Branch Name/Number/PAO district number and will be credited to that district.  Also noted in EBanking onboarding process guide
· Considerable work was undertaken by the Chairman and Treasurer to resolve the Branch Accounts before 30 Sep. There are still branches showing on the Head Office Tracker that County believe are closed or the funds are with the County. 
· These are Chalgrove, Ramsden and Witney   
· Evidence for Ramsden Funds within the County were sent in 2023 and resent for 2024
· Witney Bank Closure Statement sent with MS 5  
· An MS5 was prepared for Chalgrove with Funds Statement 
· Marston and Bodicote still show on the tracker but were CSB 
· While MS5s using the March 2024 format were prepared no feedback of closure has been received 
· Kidmore End – No progress seems to have been made by the Haig House finance team to obtain control of the Kidmore End Account.  A proposal therefore for County to attempt to add signatories to the Account utilising the normal Bank mandate process.  The Treasurer proposed a mandate on the Committee that the Chair and Treasurer be added to the Kidmore account via the NatWest System.  
Proposed:  Derek Bradshaw
Seconded:  Pete Clarke
The vote was carried unanimously
· No Almonisation requests from Haig House have been received since December 2023 – perhaps they have not been forwarded?   
	





















Chair/Treasurer

	[bookmark: _Hlk179914792]
	Oxfordshire Parade Marshal Report – circulated prior to meeting.
· Laying Up Ceremony – the County Chair has approved the laying up of the Stanton Harcourt (a County Support Branch) Standard set for 26 Oct 24 at St Michael’s Church Stanton Harcourt.  The County Parade Marshal is to assist the Branch on Ceremonial protocols and organisation of County Standards.  The County Chair also approved the attendance of the County Standard at the ceremony.  On behalf of the CS Branch the County Chair has written to the Vice Lord Lieutenant for Oxfordshire to attend the ceremony.
· Events - the County Chair granted short-notice approval for the County Standard to attend the following events in the County:
· Stanton Harcourt (CSB) Request - A request for approval in respect of Stanton Harcourt CSB Standard Bearer to attend the Botley CWGC Cemetery where a service is to be held on 24 Aug 24. The Chair approved.
· Banbury Battle of Britain Memorial Parade and Service – a request was submitted by the CPM for the County Standard to be paraded at the Banbury Battle of Britain Memorial Parade and Service on 15 Sep 24.
· Stanton Harcourt (CSB) Request – A request for approval in respect of Stanton Harcourt CSB Standard Bearer to attend the Banbury Battle of Britain commemoration on the 15 Sep 24.
· Oxford United Football Club Remembrance Match – the County Parade Marshal has approached County RBL for Standard Bearers and the Vice Chair to attend the Remembrance Parade Match against Swansea Football Club on 02 Nov 24.  The Chair approved the parading of the County and Stanton Harcourt Standards.  The Littlemore Standard will also parade, with Poppy Appeal Collection being undertaken by the Littlemore Branch.
· Peppard CSB Request – A request for approval in respect of the Peppard Standard to be paraded at the Henley on Thames Remembrance Parade.  The SB is a cadet and the POC and Henley SB were minded that the MS1B will need to be signed by the Cadet SB.
Proposed:  Pete Eldridge
Seconded: Derek Bradshaw
The vote was carried unanimously
· Stanton Harcourt CSB Request – A request for approval in respect of the Stanton Harcourt Standard to be parade at the Oxford United Football Club Remembrance Match on 02 Nov 24.
Proposed:  Pete Clarke
Seconded:  Pete Elderidge
The vote was carried unanimously
· Public Liability Insurance Claim – The CPM stated to the Committee that he had received a possible claim against the RBL following an alleged incident, this has been passed to the Ceremonial Working Group.  If any Branch is contacted by any member of the public, about a claim against a SB then they are to pass it on to the Ceremonial Working Group via County.  The Chair wanted to go on record to state that he was very grateful to Phil Waldren Chair of the CWG for his handling of this case on behalf of the County.
· Funeral Requests – the County Chair granted short-notice approval for the County Standard to attend the following funeral requests:
· Late Betty Hicks former Chair Chipping Norton Women’s Section – funeral to be held on 15 Aug 24 at North Oxfordshire Crematorium.
· Late Jim Bowers former Chair of Nettlebed and District – funeral held on 16 Aug 24 at St Botolph Church Swyncombe Oxfordshire. 
· Late Joseph Burton former Marston Branch – funeral held on 16 Aug 24 at the South Oxfordshire Crematorium.
· Late Roger Miles former Chipping Norton Branch – funeral held on 23 Aug 24 at North Oxfordshire Crematorium.  Mr Miles was a former Royal Marine and a South Atlantic Medal with Rosette holder.
· Late Alfred (Bill) Purchase Rathbone former Chipping Norton Branch - funeral held on 11 Sep 24 at North Oxfordshire Crematorium.  Mr Miles was a former Parachute Regiment member from the WWII era.
· Late Colin Taylor former Wallingford Branch – the County received a request via the MEO to support a funeral held on 23 Sep 24 at St May’s Church Wallingford.  Mr Taylor was a former Royal Navy serviceman of 22-years.  Although Wallingford is in the Berkshire RBL County remit however, they were able to provide anyone.
· Late Ronald Timothy Hollis former Witney Branch – funeral held on 09 Oct 24
· Purchase of Standard Accoutrements – at the previous meeting the Committee agreed to £300 of funds be made available to purchase 2 x non-completion Standard buckets and a medium sling.  The costs came back at £168.  A further request from the CPM to purchase a large carry bag at the cost of £102 tanking to total expenditure close to the agreed £300.  An email vote was held to complete the purchase with    For and Against recorded.
Proposed:  Pete Clarke
Seconded: Pete Eldridge
The email vote was carried unanimously
· Purchase of White Ceremonial Gloves – the CPM requested that the County purchase 2 set of white ceremonial gloves to replace the current off-white gloves.  It is a requirement from the NPM that the CPM has 2 pairs.  Newton & Newton have stock available at £10.74 each (includes postage and packing).  The request is therefore for £21.48.
Proposed:  Pete Clarke
Seconded: Pete Eldridge
The email vote was carried unanimously
· Request for Stanton Harcourt to Purchase Replacement Standard Pole – a request has been received from the CSB Stanton Harcourt to purchase a new Standard Pole to go with their new Standard.  This request is supported by the County Parade Marshal.
Proposed:  Pete Clarke
Seconded:  Pete Eldridge
The email vote was carried unanimously
· Training – the following sessions next year have been proposed, additional training sessions are need if we are to be successful in running a competition in either September or October next year; the following was proposed (dates will be confirmed once venues are agreed:
· March
· April
· May
· Jun
· July
· Aug
· Sep
· Oct
Proposed:  Pete Clarke
Seconded: Pete Elderidge
The email vote was carried unanimously
Note: Most counties run 2 sessions a month and average 12 - 14 a year.  If the County are to carry on progressing and getting more SBs involved, there is a need to up the session numbers.  
· Training Budget - a budget will need to be ratified and approved once the actual dates and venues are confirmed, in addition to a small amount for tea, coffee etc.
· Clarification of the Oxfordshire Policy for County Chair Approval for CSBs – there was some concern shown by the Treasurer on the need for CSBs adhering to the Oxfordshire RBL Policy that CSBs should have County Approval to Parade their Standard.  The CPM explained that a CSB under the auspices of the CHB/MHB are permitted to parade their Standard at their local Remembrance Parade approved by the CSB Point of Contact, however following consultation with the CWG and NPM there is a requirement for County Chair approval (as de facto Chair of the CSB) to parade a CSB Standard away from that CSBs local area (village/town etc).

The Chair thanked the CPM for his first year in post and the excellent work that has been demonstrated across all aspects of ceremonial for the County.
	

	11.
	County Training Officer Report – circulated prior to the meeting
The CTO explained to the meeting that he had completed the County Training Officer course which he attended in the West Midlands.  He explained that there were 7 members from Oxfordshire Registered on the Discover System for training records and encouraged those present to register.  He also explained that he is now attending monthly webinars to build on his CTO knowledge.  He was however, concerned that he was unable to see contact details of those members on the Discover System so he could reach out to them.  This aspect goes to the heart of previous conversations in the meeting regarding the lack of tools to carry out the roles of office.  The MCR offered help and assistance, being a qualified Train the Trainer.
	

	12.
	Membership Engagement Officer Report – circulated prior to the meeting
The MEO reiterated the Chair in the work that has been done on achieving the high return to the Branch Accounts and that the focus was now on the MS1s and MS1Bs.
	


	13.
	Area Welfare Report 
As the Welfare Representative was not present no report was available report.
	

	14.
	Poppy Appeal Update and Community Funding Update – circulated prior to meeting.
The PAM was not present however the report was circulated prior to the meeting
	

	15.
	Oxfordshire County Branches MS1 and Accounts Submission
The Chair covered this is in Report with the County currently at 89% Compliance following the Branch Accts submissions.
	

	16.
	Membership Council Update 
The Membership Council Representative announced the there were significant changes with the Membership Council; an Interim Director of Membership had been appointed and a structure review was being undertaken to ensure that the structure and processes are correct.  He reiterated that he saw this as a very positive step.  He went on to thank all concerned for their efforts in the high-level returns for the Branch Accounts; if this continues across the MS1s then Oxfordshire should be moved from RED status.
The MCR raised concerns with regards to the accuracy of the Branch Account Trackers citing that Bampton was shown on the tracker as being RED, the MEO stated that the accounts were submitted late, however the MCR stated that this should be AMBER and requested that the tracker be amended to reflect a more accurate position.  This is significant as it demonstrates the Compliance rate for the County.
	

	17.
	Update 2024 Oxfordshire County Poppy Appeal
· Oxfordshire County Poppy Appeal 2024 – due to several complications, moreover the lack of suitable time to have the invitations sent out and the time to coordinate the details, the decision was taken to cancel this years Annual Poppy Appeal Launch.  The Secretary stated that he had been approached by the Editor of the Bicester Gazette regarding the Poppy Appeal Launch; he was explained that the event had been cancelled.
Note:  The following day a reporter from the Oxford Mail, a sister publication to the Bicester Gazette contacted the Secretary to understand more why the Oxfordshire Poppy Appeal Launch was cancelled.  It was explained that operational constraints and timings were the main reasons.
	


	18.
	100th Oxfordshire County Conference – circulated prior to meeting.
The Vice Chair thanked the Sub-Committee Members and County Members for their support with organising the 100th Oxfordshire County Conference, especially Brian and Yona Barrett (Carterton Chair and Secretary), Pete Clarke and Tjark Andrews.  The itinerary and agenda has now been finalised and the “Calling Notice” has been sent out to Branches. The County Chair, CPM and PAM have been consulted on nominations for this year’s awards, with letters going out to the successful recipients in early November.  All other aspects of the Conference were in hand.
100 Year Standard Ribbon – questions were raised on the purchasing of a 100 Year Standard Ribbon for the County Standard, which a difference of option being expressed by the MEO and CPM.  The former stating that the ribbons were only applicable to Branch Standards.  The CPM agreed to review this with the NPM and CWG and report back.  The Chair stated that to expedite and purchasing requirements if it is found that the County Standard can display the 100 Year Ribbon to propose £100 for the purchasing of a Ribbon.
Proposed:    Pete Eldridge
Seconded:   Derek Bradshaw
The email vote was carried unanimously
	








CPM

	19.
	Question to the Chair
There were no Questions to the Chair.
	

	18.
	Non-Agenda Matters
· 100th Year Anniversary of Oxfordshire RBL – Tjark Andrews asked the Committee if there was any interest in holding a Black-Tie Gala to commemorate the 100th Years of RBL Oxfordshire to be held in Falklands House Oxford.  The Chair liked the idea in principle however acknowledged concerns expressed by several committee members; the event would have to be self-funding.  Tjark Andrews was asked to carry out a feasibility study and present b ack to the Committee at the Jan 25 meeting.
	



CSB

	19.
	Presidents Address
The President thanked those present that are members of the RBL Chipping Norton Branch for hosting a marvellous 100th Year Anniversary Black Tie gala in the Town Hall.  A great night was enjoyed by all.  She went on to express her great pity about the cancellation of the Oxfordshire Poppy Appeal Launch however she recognised the limitations and difficulties presented.  She was please to announce that the Chinnor War Horse Team would be supporting the Thame Poppy Appeal Launch.

	

	20.
	Dates of Future Meetings:  
· Wed 15 Jan 25 County Committee Meeting Teams 
· Sun 01 Feb 25 Oxfordshire County 100th Conference
	


	21.
	Kohima Epitaph
The Kohima was delivered by the County President and the meeting closed at 2115hrs
	






P ELDRIDGE								R Lovesey
County Chair								County Secretary
Date:									Date:



Key County Dates

· 24 Oct - 11 Nov 24 - National Poppy Appeal
· 25 Oct 24 - Oxfordshire Poppy Appeal - RAF Benson CANCELLED
· 24 Nov 24 - Articles from Chair, CPM, CTO, CRO, PAM and MEO to be sent to Secretary for inclusion in the December edition of the County Newsletter
· 01 Dec 24 – December Edition of the County Newsletter to be published
· 01 Feb 25 - 100th Oxfordshire Annual County Conference 
· 23 Mar 25 - Articles from Chair, CPM, CTO, CRO, PAM and MEO to be sent to Secretary for inclusion in the April edition of the County Newsletter
· 01 Apr 25 – April Edition of the County Newsletter to be published
· 01 Jul 25 - Branch Nominations for County Committee Roles
· 20 Jul 25 - Articles from Chair, CPM, CTO, CRO, PAM and MEO to be sent to Secretary for inclusion in the April edition of the County Newsletter
· 01 Aug 25 – April Edition of the County Newsletter to be published
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